Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery Advance Online Article

DOI: 10.1097/PRS.0000000000010049

"Landmark Plastic Surgeon Advocacy within the Federal Government: Four Case Studies" Whitney Moss, MD¹; Giovanna Pires, BA¹; Evelyn Reed, MD¹; Courtney Crombie, MD¹; Jeffrey E. Janis, MD, FACS²; Paul Tenzel, MD¹

¹Division of Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery, Department of Surgery, University of Utah School of Medicine, Salt Lake City, UT, USA.

²Division of Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery, Department of Surgery, Ohio State University Wexner Medical Center, Columbus, OH, USA.

Running head: History of Plastic Surgeon Advocacy

Acknowledgment: The authors would like to thank Mr. Patrick Hermes and Dr. Greg Greco for their time, insight, and review of this manuscript.

*Corresponding Author Contact Information: Paul Tenzel, MD Division of Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery University of Utah School of Medicine 30 North 1900 East, 3B400 Salt Lake City, Utah USA 84132 Paul.tenzel@hsc.utah.edu

Financial and Commercial Disclosures: All authors have no relevant financial interests to disclose. No funding was received for this article.

Author Contributions: All authors above appropriately contributed to the development of this manuscript. The conceptualization of the goals/aims of the article were driven by Paul Tenzel, Jeffrey Janis, and Whitney Moss. The formal acquisition of the information was carried out by Paul Tenzel and Whitney Moss. Whitney Moss, Evelyn Reed, Giovanna Pires, Jeffrey Janis, Courtney Crombie, and Paul Tenzel were involved in drafting, revising, and approving the final version for submission.

Abstract:

Background:

Throughout history, plastic surgeons have advocated for the protection of the specialty and for better care for their patients. Whether through efforts to support and move legislation through Congress or through preventative advocacy in the form of lobbying against legislation, plastic surgeons have often used their expertise in the political sphere to shape patientcare. We hope to inspire current and future plastic surgeons to be politically active and to devise ways in which their expertise can be used within the legislative system to better care for their patients. Methods:

The following manuscript highlights four historical examples of plastic surgeon led advocacy within the federal government: *The U.S. Flammable Fabrics Act*, ASPRS and the Federal Trade Commission -1979, the *Women's Health and Cancer Rights Act*, and the *Breast Cancer Patient Education Act*.

Results:

We hope that plastic surgeons will – like Dr. Crikelair, Dr. Wider, and the members of ASPS/ASPRS – continue to play an active role in the shaping of the legislative system for our profession and ultimately our patients.

Conclusion:

To ensure the best care for their patients, plastic surgeons must continue to maintain their relationship with public health and legal professionals and legislators. Through relationships with patients and a firm understanding of their stories, plastic surgeons can make great impacts in all local, state, and national political spheres.

Introduction

Plastic surgeons bring a unique perspective to the American legislative ecosystem. Like all physicians, they carry a deep understanding of their patients' experiences in addition to a firm comprehension of data, trends, and statistical analysis. Although the legal, legislative, and political systems can feel foreign to plastic surgeons, there is crossover between items important to healthcare administrators, congressional leaders, and plastic surgeons, including patient outcomes, risk -to-benefit ratios, and cost. Each of these aspects and participant perspectives must be considered and utilized in a way that is productive and data driven to produce policy changes that help patients to ultimately receive the best care.

There are many avenues by which plastic surgeons can become involved in advocacy. These can include direct participation within government via running for office, serving on task forces and regulatory entities at the state and federal level, or testifying in front of Congress; grassroots-level initiatives such as having conversations with or writing to politicians about pertinent issues, joining protests, signing petitions, raising money, or talking to the public; and through academia by performing groundbreaking research and educating the next generation of physician-leaders. Though each of these options carry varying levels of commitment, each provides a pathway for change.

Through four specific historical examples, we showcase how different plastic surgeons navigated these systems to utilize their expertise for the betterment of patients. We seek to demonstrate that the plastic surgeon perspective is critical to advocacy for patients, no matter the method or depth of participation.

The U.S. Flammable Fabrics Act

In the late 1940s and early 1950s there were a number of children and women who were tragically burned to death wearing rayon pajama sets, sweaters, and dress-up materials. Congress responded to these frequent incidents by enacting the *U.S. Flammable Fabrics Act of 1953*, allowing the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) to regulate and ultimately prohibit the creation of highly flammable attire using brushed rayon. These items were cited to be 'so highly flammable as to be dangerous when worn by individuals' and were even known to 'explode into flames in the presence of a lighted match or a cigarette'.

Even with this increased regulation of clothing, it was estimated that as many as 150,000 people per year were victims of fabric burns well into the 1960s.² Dr. George Crikelair, the chair of Plastic Surgery at Columbia-Presbyterian Medical Center in New York at the time, noticed a pattern among his child and adolescent patients seeking burn care treatment. His patients were often treated while still in their cotton pajamas, costumes or playwear that were subsequently found to be the provocateur of the burn.⁴ He decided to engage within his local political sphere to advocate for tighter regulation of flammable clothing. He began by involving other local burn surgeons, textile industrialists and government officials in the issue of clothing-related burns.⁵

One particularly tragic example of a clothing-related burn involved the daughter of a prominent Washington reporter who was severely burned after her flannel pajamas caught fire while she was playing. Her father took the charred remains of her pajamas to the Textile Bureau of the FTC as evidence for prosecution. However, according to the current legislation, her pajamas were simply not flammable. This increased the movement's momentum and led Dr. Crikelair to pursue national political involvement. He began to testify before the Senate about the morbidity and mortality of the fabric burns affecting patients like this young girl, and the

economic impact of the utilization of hospital resources/supplies in the treatment of fabric burns. During his testimony he stated, "We know that even when burn victims survive, our techniques for the reconstruction of damaged hands and deeply scarred ears and noses are still less than the perfect that we'd like. The answer is obviously prevention." This testimony proved to be pivotal and in 1967, Congress amended the U.S. Flammable Fabrics Act of 1953 to include any fabric or material used in apparel or interior furnishings to be properly labeled and to be held to a mandatory flammability standard. ¹

Dr. Crikelair subsequently helped to create and became the chair of the Information Council on Fabric Flammability (ICFF), which eventually fell under the Federal Consumer Product Safety Commission. The ICFF began establishing safety standards for carpets and rugs in 1970, followed by mattresses and mattress pads in 1972 and children's sleepwear between 1971-1974.^{1,5}

Because Dr. Crikelair was conscientious of his patient's stories and needs, he was able to enact change that would protect and promote the safety of future generations. His expertise and his willingness to become politically engaged ultimately led to safer textiles for all U.S. citizens and prevented countless injuries. Though he passed away in 2005, his legacy of promoting patient safety and advocating for legal protections for patients will continue to inspire future generations.

ASPRS and the Federal Trade Commission -1979

In the 1970s, the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) took a stand against certain current medical practices and organized medicine entities, beginning with the American Medical Association (AMA). When the AMA was founded in 1847, a line within their Code of Ethics argued that advertising medical services was "derogatory to the dignity of the profession" and

was consequently banned.⁸ In 1975, the FTC brought this issue to the forefront in *Goldfarb vs. the Virginia State Bar*. The lawsuit claimed that physicians were "restraining trade" by not advertising. It presented the FTC with the theoretical hope that 'doctoring—like any trade—would become better and cheaper if incited by competition'.⁹ Ultimately the court sided with the FTC and determined that medicine should be treated the same as a goods/services market, which included allowing advertising.¹⁰ Interestingly, several years after the passing of this law, a study demonstrated that physician advertising in the yellow pages had increased dramatically, and that 12% of these advertisements were made by "specialists" without a board certification in fields like hypnosis and nutrition.¹¹

Then, continuing their focus on regulations of the medical industry, the FTC specifically targeted what was then known as the American Society of Plastic and Reconstructive Surgeons (ASPRS), now ASPS¹², and the American Board of Plastic Surgery (ABPS), claiming that board certification was forcing increased prices and creating an unfair market. The leader of the FTC at the time, Commissioner Michael Pertschuk, stated that the "standards in plastic surgery were unnecessarily high" and that they were "self-serving, exclusive, and potentially acting to restrain trade". ¹³ Plastic surgery was singled out because it was one of the smallest medical societies, as well as there were many complaints by physicians who were not board certified, and because it was now a more visible specialty because advertising was legally permitted. To combat this threat, Dr. Mark Gorney, the chief of plastic surgery at St. Francis in San Francisco (ASPRS president 1982-1983), made the decision to initiate a special dues assessment of \$400 to all members of ASPRS practicing in the United States in order to challenge the FTC complaint. Within two months, 81% of members had paid, as well as retired members and members from Canada. Additionally, plastic surgeons weren't the only ones to donate; members of other

medical societies donated to the cause knowing that the ASPRS was likely the first of many other medical societies to be targeted by the FTC. With this funding, ASPRS was able to create a national movement based on the idea that blurring the line of physician competency puts patients at risk. Several media outlets also joined the movement, with *Reader's Digest* publishing multiple articles on the topic, and *60 Minutes* and *The Today Show* airing segments about the harm caused by those claiming to be plastic surgeons.¹⁴

After multiple negotiations between ASPRS and the FTC, the FTC claimed they would be launching their legal complaint in mid-July of 1979. However, because of the pressure from plastic surgeons around the world and the public, that date passed, and no legal proceeding was ever opened. As this fight came to a close, ASPRS president and the chair of University of Pennsylvania at the time, Dr. Peter Randall, stated "The overall changes in their position are favorable, but we must remember very clearly that even though the tide has changed, there comes a time, as surely as the moon will rise, when the ebb tide will stop and the flood tide will begin again." ¹⁴

The willingness of ASPRS members to get involved, both locally and abroad, and collaboration with other large medical societies made this protection possible. It is important to note that substantial financial capital can greatly enhance advocacy, particularly when utilized and strengthened through large, professional societies.

The Women's Health and Cancer Rights Act

In 1997 Dr. Todd Wider, a plastic surgeon in New York, was taking care of a 32-year-old nurse with newly diagnosed breast cancer requiring a major resection. Using his expertise, he recommended that Ms. Janet Franquet undergo a transverse rectus abdominus myocutaneous (TRAM) flap for coverage after her cancer resection.

Ms. Franquet had union-based self-insurance through her husband's employment. During this time in the late 1990s, some U.S. states, including New York, had passed laws requiring insurance companies to cover breast reconstruction costs, but often the union-based plans were exempt from requiring this coverage. Because of this, Dr. Wider had frequently run into issues with obtaining insurance coverage for breast reconstruction. Ms. Franquet's case, he felt, was uniquely justified due to the size of the area requiring coverage. After applying for preauthorization for the procedure, the insurance company denied the medical necessity and cost of a TRAM flap. At this point, he requested to speak with the medical director of the insurance company. The medical director recommended Dr. Wider "perform a skin graft" as it was much more cost-effective for the company, despite having no inherent medical basis. Dr. Wider refused, stating "that might be OK in 1935, but not in 1998". Eventually, Dr. Wider ended up performing Ms. Franquet's breast reconstruction for free. 16

Following this encounter, Dr. Wider reached out to his local senator, Alfonse D'Amato (R-NY), who was already a substantial proponent of policies aiding the fight against breast cancer, having secured over \$900 million in federal money for breast cancer research. Senator D'Amato, after hearing about Ms. Franquet's case, then called the same medical director at the National Organization of Industrial Trade Unions Insurance to demand coverage for her breast reconstruction. The medical director was then quoted as stating, "Replacement of a breast is not medically necessary and not covered under the plan. This is not a bodily function and therefore cannot and should not be replaced." Senator D'Amato responded by introducing a bipartisan bill to Congress, known as the Women's Health and Cancer Rights Act (WHCRA), which provides coverage for group and individual health plans for all stages of reconstruction on which mastectomy has been performed, any surgery required on the contralateral breast to produce

symmetry, prosthetics, and for treatment of all complications of mastectomy including lymphedema.¹⁸ This bill was signed into federal law on October 21, 1998, by President Bill Clinton and is now presently recognized as "Janet's Law."¹⁹

Studies have since concluded that this act is at least partially responsible for doubling the breast reconstruction rate from 1998 to 2008.²⁰ Without Dr. Wider and other passionate plastic surgeons listening, understanding the hardships of his patient, and initiating conversations with key legal personnel, this act would not have been possible. This crucial act, aimed at improving the options for breast reconstruction for patients with breast cancer, reiterates the importance of plastic surgeon involvement in healthcare, insurance, and governmental decision-making.

The Breast Cancer Patient Education Act

After the passage of the WHCRA, patient education regarding breast reconstruction remained an issue. A study published in the *Journal of the American Medical Association* in 2014 found that only 42% of women undergoing mastectomy chose to undergo breast reconstruction. Of the 58% of patients who did not, 20% reported a complete lack of knowledge of the procedure and their rights to reconstruction. Another 20% of patients foregoing breast reconstruction also struggled with misinformation, believing that reconstruction would alter their breast cancer disease state and recurrence detection later in life. Alarmingly, further research proved that there was a large disparity between black patients and nonblack, non-Latina patients in the choice to undergo breast reconstruction.

With this information, the American Society of Plastic Surgeons (ASPS) authored the *Breast Cancer Patient Education Act* (BCPEA) in 2012 with Senators Leonard Lance (R-NJ) and Roy Blunt (R-MO). This act would require the Secretary of Health and Human Services (HHS) to develop and implement an educational campaign about breast reconstruction options

and insurance coverage.²³ This bill gained most of its support through grassroots efforts and inperson meetings held between plastic surgeons and congressional staff that were coordinated by ASPS and largely executed in conjunction with its ASPS Regional Fly-Ins. This grassroots initiative reached a crescendo at the start of 2015, when over 85 in-person meetings were held with individual legislators and over 125 letters were sent to Congress regarding the BCPEA over a six-month period. As a result, 12 additional legislators signed on to the bill as cosponsors and increased bipartisan support for the bill by 41%.²³ Eventually, in 2015, the *Breast Cancer Patient Education Act* was passed, and educational materials were created by a joint effort between the office of HHS, the ASPS and the National Cancer Institute (NCI).²⁴

The educational campaign produced by the BCPEA has touched the lives of millions of American women. Although difficult to measure, it is likely that the annual incremental increases in breast reconstruction rates are at least in part due to the BCPEA's educational initiatives and the dispelling of misinformation among patients regarding their reconstructive options. Additionally, HHS has officially named March 21st Breast Reconstruction Advocacy and Education (BRAVE) Day, with the hope to educate breast cancer survivors about their recovery options. Without the support and gathering of plastic surgeons around the United States, this act would not have been possible. Because of the collective effort of the ASPS and its members' willingness to get involved for the sake of their patients, women with breast cancer in the United States now have a federally mandated right to education regarding their options of breast reconstruction.

Conclusion

To ensure the best care for their patients, plastic surgeons must continue to maintain their relationship with public health and legal professionals and legislators. Be it through Dr. Crikelair's approach of recognizing patient safety concerns and reporting them to local politicians, or through advocating for insurance coverage and patient education like Dr. Wider and ASPS members in 2015, there will always be a part for plastic surgeons to play in the crafting of legislation in the United States. Because of their unique perspective, plastic surgeons have a duty to use their expertise to bring more attention to healthcare issues that are affecting millions of their patients. Through relationships with patients and a firm understanding of their stories, plastic surgeons can make great impacts in all local, state, and national political spheres. Though this paper focuses on examples within the United States, it is important to note that there are examples of plastic surgery advocacy in many other countries, and all plastic surgeons should advocate for their patients regardless of their location.

There are multiple ways for plastic surgeons to serve as an advocate for patients, including involvement in ASPS's Legislative Advocacy Committee (LAC) branch of the ASPS and the PlastyPAC, it's political action committee. Both organizations are plastic surgeon-run and are always seeking out members and donations. Additionally, the PlastyPAC invites all plastic surgery attendings, fellows, and residents to the Advocacy Summit each year in May. Current LAC and PlastyPAC members are listed online, so another option is to connect with a member who is located near your respective region. On a different scale, meeting with local legislators about important health policy that affects patients is another avenue in which to advocate. In addition, social media is growing as a way for plastic surgeons to communicate directly with patients about educational information and health policy. There are also many civil

organization and non-profits plastic surgeons can collaborate with to raise awareness of patient issues and gather funding for advocacy efforts, like the Komen foundation. Regardless of the avenue, it is essential that plastic surgeons add a component of advocacy to their practice.

We hope that plastic surgeons will – like Dr. Crikelair, Dr. Wider, and the members of ASPS/ASPRS – continue to play an active role in the shaping of the legislative system for our profession and ultimately our patients.

References

- 1. "Flammable Fabrics Act." CPSC.gov J, <u>www.cpsc.gov/Regulations-Laws--Standards/Statutes/Flammable-Fabrics-Act.</u>.
- 2. "Flammable Fabrics Act." The Fashion Law J, <u>www.thefashionlaw.com/resource-center/flammable-fabrics-act/</u>.
- 3. Kerr P. "Demand Increases for Fire-Safe Clothing." The New York Times, The New York Times, 11 June 1983, www.nytimes.com/1983/06/11/style/demand-increases-for-fire-safe-clothing.html.
- George F. Crikelair Collection of Information Council on Fabric Flammability
 Publications, 1967-1975, Archives & Special Collections, Columbia University Health
 Sciences Library.
- 5. O'llstein RN. "Burn Prevention." Journal of Burn Care and Rehabilitation, vol. 3, no. 5, 1982, pp. 267–270., doi:10.1097/00004630-198209000-00001.
- 6. United States. Congress. House. Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce.
 Subcommittee on Commerce and Finance. Flammable fabrics act amendments of 1967.
 Hearings, Ninetieth Congress, first session, on S. 1003. Washington,: U.S. Govt. Print.
 Off.; 1967.
- 7. Times Staff and Wire Reports. "Dr. George Crikelair CfF-RCsSLAT, Los Angeles Times Archives, 5 Mar. 2005, www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2005-mar-05-me-passings5.2-story.html.
- 8. American Medical Association AMA Code of Ethics, 1847. www.ama-assn.org/ama/upload/mm/369/1847code.pdf.

- 9. Tomycz ND. A profession selling out: lamenting the paradigm shift in physician advertising. *J Med Ethics*. 2006;32(1):26-28.
- Sennett M. Goldfarb v. Virginia State Bar Professional Legal Services Are Held to Be
 Within the Ambit of Federal Antitrust

Laws, 7 Loy. U. Chi. L. J. 254 (1976).

Available at: http://lawecommons.luc.edu/luclj/vol7/iss1/13.

- 11. Reade JM, Ratzan RM. Yellow professionalism. Advertising by physicians in the Yellow Pages. *N Engl J Med.* 1987;316(21):1315-1319.
- 12. "The History of ASPS." American Society of Plastic Surgeons,

 https://www.plasticsurgery.org/about-asps/history-of-asps?sub=The%2B1990s. .
- 13. FTC Activities Concerning Professionals: Hearings Before the Subcommittee for Consumers of the Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation, United States Senate, Ninety-seventh Congress, First Session, on FTC Activities Concerning Professionals, July 15 and 17, 1981, Issues 57-59.
- 14. Randall P. Federal trade commission vs. reliance upon board certification in a specialty.

 *Plast Reconstr Surg. 1979;63(4):453-456.
- 15. Congressional Record Volume 144, Number 151 (Oct 21, 1998). Page S12825.
- 16. Ogunleye AA, Bliss LA, Kuy S, et al. Political advocacy in surgery: The case for individual engagement. *Bull Am Coll Surg*. 2015;100(8):40-44.
- 17. Lueck TJ. "New Studies on Breast Cancer Sought by D'Amato and Women." The New York Times, The New York Times, 8 Jan. 1993,

 www.nytimes.com/1993/01/08/nyregion/new-studies-on-breast-cancer-sought-by-d-amato-and-women.html.

- 18. "Women's Health and Cancer Rights Act." American Cancer Society,

 www.cancer.org/treatment/finding-and-paying-for-treatment/understanding-healthinsurance/health-insurance-laws/womens-health-and-cancer-rights-act.html...
- 19. "Women's Health and Cancer Rights Act (WHCRA)." CMS, 21 Oct. 1998,

 www.cms.gov/CCIIO/Programs-and-Initiatives/Other-Insurance
 Protections/whcra_factsheet...
- 20. Albornoz CR, Bach PB, Mehrara BJ, et al. A paradigm shift in U.S. Breast reconstruction: increasing implant rates. *Plast Reconstr Surg.* 2013;131(1):15-23.
- 21. Morrow M, Li Y, Alderman AK, et al. Access to breast reconstruction after mastectomy and patient perspectives on reconstruction decision making. *JAMA Surg*. 2014;149(10):1015-1021.
- 22. Alderman AK, McMahon L, Jr., Wilkins EG. The national utilization of immediate and early delayed breast reconstruction and the effect of sociodemographic factors. *Plast Reconstr Surg.* 2003;111(2):695-703; discussion 704-695.
- 23. American Society of Plastic Surgeons. "ASPS Secures Passage of the Breast Cancer Patient Education Act." American Society of Plastic Surgeons, American Society of Plastic Surgeons, 18 Dec. 2015, www.plasticsurgery.org/news/press-releases/asps-secures-passage-of-the-breast-cancer-patient-education-act.
- 24. Lance L. "H.R.2540 114th Congress (2015-2016): Breast Cancer Patient Education Act of 2015." Congress.gov, 22 May 2015, www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/2540/text.

25. "Breast Reconstruction Advocacy and Education Day Is March 21." Texas Health and Human Services, 18 Mar. 2021, www.hhs.texas.gov/about-hhs/communications-events/news/2021/03/breast-reconstruction-advocacy-education-day-march-21.

